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FRIDAY, APRIL 17, 2009
CSAVR staff are busy preparing for next week’s big spring conference. Even though out-of-state travel restrictions are very tight, we are expecting a very high percentage of VR Directors at this meeting, owing to the emphasis the conference is placing on the “economic stimulus” funding. This meeting will be especially helpful for discovering various strategies that VR agencies may utilize with respect to these “stimulus” funds. As usual, we will hear from most of the key Washington insiders, including Congressional staffers who were so key in working with CSAVR to secure the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) $540 million funding.

This past Wednesday I traveled to Windsor, Connecticut for the grand opening of a new Walgreens distribution center. I mention this because the Walgreens Senior Vice President of Supply Chain and Logistics, Randy Lewis has become a great friend to CSAVR and the disability community and has helped move Walgreens into the forefront of companies in the hiring of persons with disabilities. At the opening ceremony, Randy said “We’ve worked technology and creativity into every inch of this place, but the people here will amaze you. We originally went into this project wanting to change the work environment but soon discovered we were the ones who changed in dramatic and wonderful ways.” Walgreens plans to have at least 10% of the workforce at this distribution center be persons with disabilities. At a time when many question job stability and worry about layoffs, Walgreens has brought nearly 300 new jobs to Connecticut. 

· One of the things that really impressed me about the opening of this new distribution center, was how politicians and the corporate world were able to speak so eloquently about the inclusion of persons with disabilities. “We are dedicated to building a strong economic future, and the common denominator is – and must always be – creating and maintaining a diversified workforce,” Connecticut Gov. M. Jodi Rell. 
· This massive, 700,000 square foot facility not only can fit 12 football fields inside its walls, but will serve hundreds of Walgreens stores throughout the Northeast. The center is expected to be 20 percent more efficient than the company’s previous generation of distribution centers and has some of the most innovative logistics systems accessible technology in the distribution industry. 
· The Windsor, Conn. location and facility in Anderson, S.C., which opened in 2007, are now the models for every future Walgreens distribution center.  

· “For many, this is their first full-time job,” said Lewis. “For a parent to finally see their son or daughter experience what it’s like to hold a job, be responsible and actually look forward, can fulfill a lifelong dream.” 

· During remarks made by Randy Lewis, he singled out Brenda Moore, Director of the Connecticut General VR agency for praise. Both Brenda and Brian Sigman (Connecticut Blind) have worked behind the scenes for several years with Walgreens and other state and community partners in identifying skilled workers with disabilities for jobs at this new facility. What really strikes me about this facility is how this workforce is so integrated. Walgreens is among a select group of corporations that is leading the way in hiring persons with disabilities.
Disability Advocates and the Government Accountability Office (GAO) Discuss Modernization of Federal Disability Programs & Policies

Yesterday, Rita, Paul and I joined several disability advocates and GAO to discuss GAO’s plans to begin a comprehensive review of federal disability programs.  GAO has put modernizing federal disability programs on its high-risk list in part because—despite medical, technological, economic, legal and societal trends—these programs reflect outmoded concepts that use medical severity as a primary measure of work incapacity. Disability programs were developed independently over time without overarching goals for persons served. To modernize these programs, GAO reported that a national strategy is needed to align disability definitions, goals, policies for better coordination of services and supports for people with disabilities.
The discussion centered on several key questions that GAO is now asking of advocates, researchers, and other policymakers in an effort to develop an internal document that will guide GAO’s response to Congressional inquiries.  Additional forums will likely be held before GAO formalizes its paper, which it expects to have completed couple of months.  GAO offered to allow organizations contact them freely to provide input and offered to review any written responses to their questions.  The questions GAO is asking are:

General Question

1.
When focusing on working aged individuals with disabilities and improving their employment, what do you think are the critical issues GAO should be reviewing?

The following questions will focus on a few key areas that we have identified as key based on our work to date: data and measurement issues, definitions of disability, assessment, provision of services, goals and outcomes, coordination of federal programs, and challenges facing specific agencies (e.g., SSA).

Data and Measurement Issues

2.
What do you believe are the most critical needs and challenges with respect to measuring the prevalence or incidence of disability in the U.S.?

3.
Are you aware of any existing frameworks or proposals that might address those needs and challenges?  If so, can you discuss their potential viability for and/or the implications of being implemented in the U.S.?

Definitions of Disability

4.
What do you believe are the most critical issues associated with using various definitions of disability in the U.S. (including those found in law or used by federal programs or individual researchers and research organizations)?

5.
Are there existing frameworks or proposals for better aligning definitions, and what might be some implications or challenges associated with implementing them? 

Assessment of Individuals with Disabilities

6.
What do you believe are the most critical issues related to assessing whether an individual has a work disability?

7.
Are there other methods being used that could improve assessments and what would be the implications of implementing them in the current U.S. disability system? 

Provision of Services 

8.
What do you believe are the most critical issues or challenges to providing services to individuals with disabilities to help them become employed, and are there other existing or viable approaches (e.g. used in parts of the U.S. or in other countries) that might address those issues or challenges?

Goals / Outcomes

9.
What do you believe are the most critical issues or challenges associated with having different goals or measured outcomes, and are there viable proposals or other frameworks, including those used in other countries, that could address those issues and challenges?

Program Coordination 

10.
What do you believe are the most critical factors relating to the lack of coordination among U.S. programs that serve individuals with disabilities?

11.
What has been the impact of the lack of coordination among U.S. programs on individuals with disabilities, and what suggestions do you have to improve coordination?

12.
Are there other approaches that might improve coordination among programs and what are the implications of implementing them in the U.S.?

Agency Specific Issues

13.
What do you believe are the most critical problems facing specific federal agencies, such as SSA or VA?

14.
What actions could address these problems?

Other Questions

15.
Based on our discussion today, what opportunities do you see for GAO to hold a forum or to study to further address these issues—definitions, assessment, data/measurement, coordination, provision of services, employment outcomes, and agency specific issues.

16.
Based on our discussion today, who would suggest we contact and/or what reports, articles, etc. would you recommend we review? 

17.
Do you have any suggestions for other critical areas for GAO to focus on in order to help modernize disability programs?
The discussion ranged across most of the topics with advocates pointing out that cross departmental collaboration needs to be strengthened in all areas from policy to research, that people do not have access to all the information on programs that might be available (housing, transportation, medical insurance), that work can jeopardize not just cash benefits but housing and medical insurance, that moving from public benefits to private healthcare can leave people without needed services such as wrap-around support services, and that services for veterans under the VA are provided regardless of income or job status.  

The discussion also covered data and measurements and assessment tools for determining disability.  The advocates told GAO that functional assessment was just as important as the medical condition and that certain programs, such VR and SSA, already consider function, not just a person’s condition.  Advocates also pointed out that in terms of data, not all people self-identify and that different measures ask different questions and that questions change, which makes comparing information very difficult.  Again GAO noted that the VR system, specifically the RSA data collection system, contains a significant amount of information that might be useful.

Finally, advocates strongly suggested that the rules around work, such as those in SSA, affect access to health care and other services and need to be updated.  CSAVR mentioned that Employment First, the idea that people might be able to attain employment before going on the disability rolls, would help change the pattern of people needing to go on benefits before getting employment services.

The meeting concluded with GAO reiterating that any additional thoughts were more than welcomed and promised to be back in touch with the group before the paper was finished.

Federal Budget & Appropriations

FY 2010

Congress has turned its full attention to the FY 2010 appropriations bills, starting with passage earlier in April of the House and Senate Budget resolutions.  These bills establish the broad spending outlines for the appropriations committees of both houses.  Both the House and Senate Budget resolutions call for funding increases for programs in the Department of Education, Department of Labor, and the Social Security Administration.  After the House and Senate reconcile the differences between their versions of the budget, it will be up to the Appropriations Committees in the House and Senate to allocate those funds to the respective programs in those federal departments.

WIA LISTENING SESSION

Early last week, Paul and Rita participated in the second of what will be a series of Workforce Investment Act (WIA) listening sessions, convened by the Senate HELP Committee, as it moves forward in its bi-partisan effort to reauthorize the WIA of 1998. You may recall from a prior news report that the first listening session took place on November 17, 2008 (during the CSAVR San Diego Conference) and the CSAVR was very fortunate to have Bob Burns, State Director of the Maryland Agency to represent us and provide remarks at that session. At Tuesday’s session, Paul provided remarks, related to the CSAVR’s position on WIA reauthorization and why the things we were advocating for such as a fully-funded federal line item for infrastructure, membership on state and local workforce boards and physical and programmatic accessibility to all one-stops for people with disabilities were important to us. 

· Other disability advocates providing remarks were the Coalition of Citizens with Disabilities (CCD) and the National Council on Independent Living (NCIL). In addition, remarks were provided by representatives from the State Directors of Special Education, the National Governor’s Association, Labor Unions, the Georgetown University Urban Institute, the Workforce Alliance, the National Association of State Workforce Agencies, the National Association of State Workforce Boards, the National Association of Workforce Development Professionals, the Workforce Alliance, Adult Literacy, the National League of Cities, the National Association of Manufacturers, Women Work, and the Center for Law and Social Policies, to name a few. 

Following 5 minute remarks from all of the constituency groups that wanted to make comments, participants were asked to address this question.

· “How could the system be modernized to ensure that all adults who are interested in and need training through the system have ready and seamless access to training and related services, and that this training serves as an “on ramp” to a career pathway, which includes a postsecondary credential, that leads to family-supporting jobs.”

· There were some common themes among the participant’s comments regarding changes that needed to be made to the current legislation such as eliminating the sequence of services in current law and changing the performance measures in some capacity to address a number of issues related to the current measures. There was also significant support for line-item funding for infrastructure, coming not just from the disability community, but several presenters from the workforce community as well. 

· Of particular interest were the comments made by Linda Lawson, Legislative Director, NGA, citing the Governor’s recommendations for reauthorization that included:

1. Streamlined access to training.

2. Increased funding flexibility to integrate economic development  funding to meet the unique needs of their communities.

3. The need for industry partnerships without dictating boundaries.

4. Looking at federal agencies and a joint federal initiative to align workforce programs across agencies. 

5. The elimination of conflicting regulations and the promotion of seamless service delivery.

6. Joint alignment of reporting requirements across agencies and programs.

7. Common performance measures and 

8. A true paradigm shift for service integration and support mechanisms that maximize one-stop shopping.

There were others who spoke of the need to eliminate silos and silo funding and in favor of service integration and funding. During the afternoon session both Paul and Rita were vocal about some of the problems that have occurred across the country related to accessibility for individuals with disabilities seeking services at one-stop centers and why we did not support funding and service integration. They spoke about collaboration and partnership and the use of VR’s expertise in providing services to individuals with disabilities. They also talked about the cost and some of the challenges in serving VR consumers and how a significant majority of one-stop centers currently dealt with people with disabilities who sought their services. Please know that we will remain intricately involved in these listening sessions, clearly articulating our position and what we will and will not support as WIA reauthorization moves forward. 

Disability Advocates Meet with Social Security
Recently, Paul and other disability advocates met with SSA to discuss the various provisions in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) recently passed by Congress.  The ARRA contains for SSA: $500 million to reduce the disability backlog, $500 million to begin work on a new National Computer Information Center, an extra one-time payment of $250 for most SSA beneficiaries, veterans, railroad retirees.  The check will go out in late May.  There was also discussion about the Disability Claims Processing System (DCPS).  Currently there are five backbone systems used throughout the country by the various DDS offices and the goal is move to one overall system for the entire process, from initial claim through the hearings and appeals/ALJ steps.  SSA is working with IBM to review the process at the DDS level and developing a model that will be reviewed by a committee composed of all stakeholders from the DDS’s though the hearing level.  There will be a pilot to test the new system before it is rolled out nationwide.

House Ways and Means Committee Hearing on Disability Backlog

The House Ways and Means Subcommittees on Social Security and Income and Family Support recently held a joint hearing on the ongoing issues of the backlog in processing disability claims.  Social Security Commissioner Astrue testified that while progress was being made, and that new funding under  the ARRA and the FY 2009 appropriations bill would help speed processing, there remained a large number of cases, some as old as 700+ days.  Committee members repeatedly asked about pending cases in their districts and states and asked Commissioner Astrue about any support they might provide to secure additional funding.  The Commissioner acknowledged that much remained to be done and he thanked the Subcommittee members for their support and urged them to continue to press appropriators for funding to continue the progress being made.

CCD Youth Transition Group Meetings

On April 2 and 13 Rita and Paul attended meetings of the CCD working group on youth transition services for the upcoming reauthorization of the Workforce Investment Act/ Rehabilitation Act.  The purpose of the group is to formalize a position and to plan advocacy activities on Capitol Hill to educate lawmakers on recommendations to improve services to youth in transition from secondary education.

Topics of discussion included:
(IDEA) Transition age:

Should CCD recommend the transition age be lowered, perhaps to 14 as it was before it was raised to 16? Currently, the transition age is set at 16. The latest a student can begin receiving rehabilitation services is 16; many states, but not all, start before that age.  IDEA states that transitions services should begin no later than age 16, the Rehab Act currently establishes no specific age for starting transition services.
Vocational goals and Individualized Education Programs (IEPs):

Should CCD promote language which would place more emphasis on vocational/ rehabilitation goals in IEPs? The group discussed the idea of including a vocational rehabilitation counselor at every IEP meeting, but there was general agreement that this would be too costly. However, members of the group also said it would be advantageous to have a more significant role for counselors during the IEP process, and perhaps have a dedicated time in which the rehab counselor becomes a part of the IEP process. 

Universal Design

The role of universal design as it relates to transition. Should transition services be provided to all students in a manner that addresses the needs of students with disabilities? How would that be addressed in the law?

Funding for transition:

Should CCD support dedicated funding for transition services in the Rehab Act?  This discussion resulted in the group agreeing that there should be separately appropriated line item funding for transition youth services that was above the annual COLA provided in the Rehab Act.  This might look significantly like the Title VI Supported Employment program in the Rehab Act but could include supplement not supplant language as well.
Delivery model:

Should CCD support language that specifies working with students in groups as a possible model for some for services provided by voc rehab counselors?

Should CCD look at 3 different ways of addressing transition for 3 different groups of youth: 

1. the group that will NOT graduate with peers and will drop out of school generally not accessing services by either one-stops or VR initially; 

2. the group that will graduate will their peers and may or may not need rehabilitation services; 

3. and the group that will not graduate with a regular diploma and will likely remain in school through their 21st year, and will need comprehensive vocational rehabilitation services.


Should CCD support a requirement that states include specifics on transition services in their state Vocational Rehabilitation plan? 

CCD Social Security Task Force Meeting

On April 15 Paul attended the CCD Social security Task Force Meeting.  Jenny Lah, Legislative Fellow for Rep. Ron Kind (D-WI) presented on draft legislation that would reauthorize SSA’s Title II Demonstration authority and direct SSA to undertake certain employment demonstrations including benefit offsets, earned income cost share, and early intervention diversion.  Similar legislation was introduced last Congress by Representatives Kind, Paul Ryan (R-WI), and Tom Petri (R-WI) and has been a top priority of the Wisconsin Division of Vocational Rehabilitation and Department of Workforce Development.  Charlene Dwyer, Administrator of the WI Division of Vocational Rehabilitation has been especially active in promoting this legislation and CSAVR thanks Charlene for her efforts on this legislation.

· The new legislation to be introduced will include some recommendations from the Government Accountability Office (GAO) aimed at improving SSA’s demonstration projects. It will also likely include reauthorization of other expiring provisions from the Ticket to Work and Work Incentives Improvement Act, such as Work Incentive Planning & Assistance grants and Protection & Advocacy for Beneficiaries of Social Security grants that expire in September of 2009 and key provisions addressing Social Security claimants’ access to representation as they go through the disability determination process that expire in early 2010.

· Also discussed at the meeting was the concern about furloughs of state DDS staff as states try to grapple with ever tightening budgets.  More than half the state DDS offices are under the purview of State VR agencies.  All DDS office and staffing expenses are fully covered by the federal government and SSA and disability advocates are concerned that furloughing DDS staff, hiring freezes affecting DDS staffing, and other measures taken or being contemplated by states will exacerbate the disability backlog problem.  CCD is considering approaching Congress with a legislative remedy through the appropriations process to address this problem.

CCD VETERANS TASK FORCE

Recently Rita attended the CCD Veterans Task Force meeting at Paralyzed Veterans of America (PVA). In addition to Task Force members, the meeting was attended by representatives from Veterans Service Organizations (VSOs) including VetsFirst, Military Officers Association of America, AMVETS, Blinded Veterans Association, Vietnam Veterans of America and The America Legion. The VSOs talked about the services and supports their individual organizations provided to Veterans and how they partnered with various community organizations. 

Rita also participated in the Veterans Task Force meeting in March by teleconference. The highlight of this meeting was a presentation by Cheryl Beversdorf, National Coalition of Homeless Veterans (NCHV), to talk about the services and supports provided to Veterans through this organization. According to Beversdorf, the major causes of homelessness in the Veteran population are health issues, economic issues, lack of affordable housing and inability to obtain benefits related to service connected disabilities. Beversdorf said many returning Veterans only have high school educations and no transferable skills, as they joined the military after high school and were in combat or other positions that are not available outside the military.

· According to Beversdorf, 23% of homeless Americans are Veterans; a significant number of which are older Veterans from the Vietnam era who did not get the services and supports they needed when they returned home. Veterans are also the largest growing homeless population, with 3,000 returning Veterans from Iraq and Afghanistan falling into this category. Beversdorf said male Veterans are 1.3 times more likely to become homeless than other men, and women Veterans are 3.6 times more likely to become homeless than non-Veteran women. The NCHV does all that it can to serve as many of these individuals as possible and to help them connect to other agencies and organizations for services for which they might be eligible.

On Thursday March 26, Paul and Rita attended the CCD Employment & Training Task Force meeting. The meeting focused on a discussion and updating the Task Force’s overarching principles on WIA reauthorization. It was a lively discussion in which Paul and Rita provided input on such things as line-item funding for infrastructure, workforce board membership and physical and programmatic accessibility in one-stop centers.  Once the document is finalized, the Task Force plans to have organizations sign-on before it is sent to Hill staff who will be involved in the WIA reauthorization.

On Thursday, April 2, Rita participated in the STATS-RRTC teleconference (CSAVR is a partner).  Progress reports were given on the various research initiatives that are underway and researchers are preparing a one-page proposal for NIDRR around supplemental funding for the project.  We may also consider doing something around the Business Network as a part of this initiative and are discussing possibilities. Thus far, the project is doing well. 

A couple of days after the stimulus funds and RSA guidance were released, Rita attended an implementation briefing at the Department of Education (DOE) on the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA). Opening remarks were provided by Arne Duncan, Secretary of Education, followed by two panel presentations – one on the ARRA Principles and Assurances and the other on ARRA Association Initiatives.

· Commissioner Anthony and David Esquith from RSA were in attendance at the briefing; however, the primary focus of this briefing was on education funding, with some mention of No Child Left Behind (NCLB) and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA). There were also a number of advocates from the disability community at the briefing. 

· Secretary Duncan spoke of the necessity for America to decrease the drop out rate for students, and to increase the graduation rate and the number of students going to college. There was also some discussion about the increase in funding for Pell grants and the opportunities this would provide.  $44 billion is what is available in stimulus funds to drive education reforms and save teaching jobs. 

State Director Profile

Bill Gannon has been the State Director of the Pennsylvania Agency since 2005. Prior to coming to VR, Bill served as the Executive Policy Specialist for the Pennsylvania Development Disabilities Council.  He also served as the Deputy Secretary of the Office of Social Programs for the Department of Public Welfare.  Prior to that, Bill managed Gannon Associates and was the Community Relations Director for the NY-Penn Health Systems Agency.  

According to Gannon, the current challenges the Pennsylvania Agency faces relate to the economy in general and the lack of enforcement of ADA statutes secondarily.  Gannon said with an excellent staff, however, both could be addressed.

Gannon has a staff of 1096, which includes 221 at the Rehabilitation Center. The Agency budget is $171,352,000.

Gannon said the Pennsylvania Agency is significantly engaged in an Interdependent Collaborative on Transition and the collaboration is led by those in Transition and their families.  For information on this model, which they consider a promising practice, you can visit www.sharedwork.org\patransition.

On a personal note, Bill and his wife Kathy live in Harrisburg, PA and enjoy spending time with family and friends.

The CSAVR applauds Gannon for his leadership of the Pennsylvania Agency and appreciates the support he has provided the State’s Council when his assistance has been requested. 

On Monday, April 6, Rita participated in a teleconference with Maureen McGuire-Kuletz, GWU, Tom Finch, RSA, and other members of the planning committee for the NCRE/RSA/CSAVR Conference. The theme proposed for this year’s conference will be Research to Practice: Enhancing Rehabilitation Service Delivery. The tentative dates for the conference are October 11-13, 2009 and the location will be the Key Bridge Marriott in Arlington, Va.  Proposed tracks for the conference are as follows:

· Service Delivery Models

· Role of the Counselor in VR Service Delivery

· Clinical Supervision

· Managing During Challenging Times

· Employment and Community Integration

· Multi-dimensional outcomes: Getting Beyond the 26 Closure

A Call for Proposals is forthcoming and Rita will keep you updated on any changes that occur related to this conference. The Planning Committee is hoping for increased participation in this conference, from state VR Agencies, but is keenly aware of the challenging economic times and travel restrictions that many State Agencies are currently facing.

BUSINESS RELATIONS

NET Partnerships with the Social Security Administration: 

Ticket to Work/Partnership Plus: The NET hosted a second teleconference training session on the Ticket to Work and Partnership Plus. There were 100 VR staff in the first session held in February and 80 participants on the call held in March. The call was hosted by the CSAVR Employment and Social Security Committees, Kathy moderated the panel.  Dan O’Brien from SSA and RSA staff, including Ed Anthony, Jennifer Sheehy and Jerry Elliot, joined the team to make remarks and provide support. Thanks to Sallie Rhodes for providing the training and to Brenda Moore and Amy Porter for sharing their pilot project with Walgreens in Connecticut. TACE center representatives attended the session with VR staff. The Social Security and Employment Committee will be meeting jointly at the Spring conference. One topic of discussion will be the need for and the delivery of further training to support the strategy of VR working with business partners as ENs through Partnership Plus. 

SSA-NET Partnership on National Hiring Initiative: On Friday, April 17th, The NET is hosting another call with our partners at SSA. Ken McGill and Sallie Rhodes from CESSI/SSA will be providing training on the National SSA Hiring Initiative. Participants will learn about the national employment opportunities, the geographic locations of the jobs and the process for referring candidates, including Schedule A. The NET has shared Schedule A materials. The SSA team has posted information on the initiative at: www.cessi.net/ttw/SSAHires/index.html.  The NET and our VR agencies across the country look forward to partnering with SSA to recruit and refer qualified candidates with disabilities for Federal career opportunities. Sue Suter, Associate Commissioner, Office of Employment Support Programs, at SSA will be presenting further information on the partnership at the Spring CSAVR conference. 

USBLN-NET Partnership: On March 27th Carl and Kathy met with the USBLN Board to discuss a partnership between the NET and the USBLN. Kathy presented an overview of The NET and examples of successful business partnership across the country. Beth Butler (Wachovia) and Deb Russell (Walgreens), the current Chair and Vice Chair of the USBLN, shared their positive experiences with The NET and the VR Business Consultants in various states. We are scheduling further discussions with the USBLN Board and their Executive Director, John Kemp. One initiative that we are currently exploring further is collaboration around the USBLN’s work on supplier diversity and disability owned businesses. We are very excited about this partnership and the mutual benefit that it offers the organizations and our customers.     

Adecco: The VR agencies in Massachusetts have had a strong partnership with Adecco. The MRC Business Consultant, Bill Allen, shared their working model with The NET and facilitated a conversation between Adecco corporate leaders and Kathy to look at expanding the working relationship nationally. There is currently a pilot being developed with the NY-VR agency and through a recent connection, with the Alabama agency. The VR points of contact and Adecco staff from the various states have shared models, strategies, the potential challenges and solutions. We appreciate our business partners at Adecco and the collaboration between the VR points of contact across the country.   

Hyatt Expansion: The Hyatt is interested in expanding their partnership with VR and Hands On Education to include training programs across the country. Currently the Culinary Arts training is offered in Florida, D.C., Maryland, Virginia and Texas. The only residential program exists in Florida. VR agencies have been flying people to the Florida site from as far away as Oregon. The current proposal under discussion with the Hyatt, Hands on Education and The NET/CSAVR would include an expansion of the residential training sites to six regional hubs across the country and from there to day programs in communities around the regional centers. Hyatt’s goal is to work through Hands on Education  The NET, and VR agencies in the various sites, to establish training partnerships with 75% of the Hyatt Hotels in the United States, including Hawaii, (this will include 102 of the 135 Hotels) by 2010. This initiative will be discussed further at the CSAVR Spring conference.  

NET Partners with APSE:  Through a partnership with the Association of Personnel in Supported Employment (APSE), The NET is collaborating on the development of working relationships with businesses in Nevada and Washington State. Kathy is very excited to be working the APSE representative, James Emmett, to collaborate around the support of business customers by offering them a range of qualified candidates and support services to meet their employment needs.  

In Nevada there is a developing relationship with the Nevada Restaurant Association who is interested in the training and hiring of people with disabilities, especially in Las Vegas and Reno. Kathy has connected APSE and the trade association with the VR Director and NET point of contact in Nevada. There is the potential to develop and use this model in other locations.

In Washington State, the collaboration is in the Tri-Cities area (eastern part of the state) with TIAA-CREF which owns a number of vineyards and orchards in this area.       
There is a meeting next week that includes VR staff from both agencies and a variety of community partners. This working relationship with a major business in the agricultural industry has the potential to expand to California and Florida, based on the experience in Washington State. 
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